Town of East Hampton

Town Council Special Meeting
(Regular Meeting postponed)
Thursday, January 29, 2015
Middle School Library
Minutes

Present:  Chairperson Barbara Moore, Vice Chairman Kevin Reich, Council Members Patience Anderson, Ted Hintz, Jr., George Pfaffenbach, Mark Philhower and Philip Visintainer and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco.
Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Moore called the regular meeting to order at 6:45 p.m. in the Middle School Library
Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to adopt the agenda as written.  Voted (7-0)
Approval of Minutes  
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to approve the minutes of the Public Information Meeting of January 6, 2015, Special Meeting of January 13, 2015 and Regular Meeting of January 13, 2015, as written.  Voted (7-0)
Presentations 
None
Public Remarks
Ted Barber, 50 Mott Hill Road, commented that he had the wrong information on the schools in the past.  He feels the school superintendent should address the town with information related to the schools.
Bids & Contracts 
Approval of Diesel Bid
In April 2014, the Town Council awarded a contract to purchase heating oil and diesel fuel from East River Energy through June 30, 2015.  The supplier has offered to extend the contract and lock in pricing past June 2015.
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to authorize the Finance Director to extend the current contract with East River Energy and to lock in diesel pricing through June, 2017.  Voted (7-0)
Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

None
Continued Business 
Review Draft Policy on Surveys
At the last Council meeting, a draft Survey policy was provided for review.  It was requested that the Town research what other towns have for a policy.  CCM Research division surveyed 16 communities with similar sized populations. None of the towns had a specific policy but had a more general policy where all expenditures had to be approved.  The research will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Hintz, to approve the Survey Policy as presented.  Voted (7-0)
Review of CNG Community Contribution Agreement

A draft proposal for the CNG Community Contribution was prepared by the Town Attorney and forwarded to CNG.  The updated document was presented to the Council.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to direct the Town Manager to enter into the Community Contribution Agreement with CNG.  Voted (7-0) 

Update on CNG Service Agreement – Fire Company #2
At the last Council meeting, the Council approved 9 of the 10 service agreements for CNG.  The one facility in question was Fire House #2 as it is leased and there was talk of a new firehouse.  CNG said the loss of this facility will not affect the project.  No action was taken on the service agreement.
Continued Discussion of Facilities

Mr. Hintz, Mrs. Anderson and Mr. Philhower suggested tabling the discussion on facilities until the High School project issues are resolved.  Other members felt it was good to keep the discussions going.
Mrs. Moore reviewed a letter from West High Enterprises with preliminary costs for 201 West High Street as a municipal emergency building.
There was discussion regarding the letter received from Ken Barber, Chairman of the Board of Education.  There were concerns that Mr. Barber was the only person from the Board involved in writing the letter and the remainder of the Board may have different visions for the school.  There were questions related to the initial statements by Mr. Barber at the Public Information Meeting that the students from Center School would be absorbed into the other existing schools.  Additional information will be requested from the Board of Education and invite them to a future meeting.
New Business 

Transfer of Funds for Police Special Revenue
Per the Town Council’s Special Revenue Fund Policy, a transfer was requested that $83,626 be transferred to the Capital Reserve Fund and that the funds be designated for “public safety” projects.  No transfers were recommended from the Parks & Rec budget.  Mr. Hintz asked about the initial balance of the account.  More information will be gathered for the next meeting.
Extension of Tax Abatement for Sports on 66
Mr. Hintz recused himself from this discussion.
A tax abatement was granted to this new business under the old resolution.  As a result, this business has been grandfathered into this program which requires the substantial completion of the structure within 18 months.  To date substantial completion has not occurred and they have requested an extension. 
A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to exempt this item from the 2nd Reading Policy.  Voted (6-0)
A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to extend the tax abatement for Sports on 66 for 17 months.  Voted (6-0)

A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to direct the Town Manager to negotiate a tax abatement agreement with the property owner of Sports on 66.  Voted (6-0)

Sub-Committee for NAGE Contract
The NAGE union contract, which represents the Public Works and Town Hall staff, is ready to begin negotiations and the town would like to have a sub-committee to meet to set out expectations and discuss possible strategies.  Mrs. Moore asked Phil Visintainer and Mark Philhower to be the sub-committee.
Approval of Park & Rec Director Contract
A final candidate has been selected for the Park & Rec Director position.  The employment contract must be approved by the Council.  The contract provides the same benefits as are provided in previous employment contracts.  The only difference is that there is no residency requirement for this position as it does not carry a first responder requirement.
A motion was made by Mr. Pfaffenbach, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to exempt this item from the 2nd Reading Policy.  Voted (7-0)
A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to approve the Park & Rec Director contract.  Voted (6-1) Mr. Philhower against.
Update from January 21, 2015 High School Building Committee Meeting
State Representative Melissa Ziobron and Senator Art Linares are working on legislation for “notwithstanding” language for the High School project.  Senator Linares is on the Education Committee and is working with that Committee to try to get the language through.  There are no guarantees at this point.

A meeting was held with the State Department of Administrative Services Commissioner, Michael Maniscalco, Diane Dugas, Melissa Ziobron and Michele Barber.  It was learned that it is common for the category of reimbursement to start as Extensive Alterations/Roof Replacement (EARR) initially.  The classification of reimbursement can be changed at any time during the project and up to 3 to 5 years after. It was noted that the town has not been told that they won’t be changed to Renovate as New.  Council members expressed their opinions on the High School renovation issues and the timeline of when staff knew of the classification of reimbursement.  The High School Building Committee had not yet arrived at the meeting as they were attending their own meeting.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to remove all members of the High School Building committee and replace them with the Town Council.  Voted (3-4) Mr. Hintz, Mrs. Anderson and Mr. Philhower in favor; Mrs. Moore, Mr. Reich, Mr. Pfaffenbach and Mr. Visintainer against.  Motion fails.

Discussion of Town Manager’s Handling of HS Renovation Letter from DAS
The Town Manager provided an overview of the timeline related to a letter received by the Superintendent from the Department of Administrative Services (DAS) and the CREC contract that states that they are in charge of the state reimbursement.  Michele Barber, Vice Chairperson of the High School Building Committee provided information on the building project.  She noted that if the committee knew that the status was not Renovate as New they would not have started construction.  She reviewed the timeline of activities for the project.  She noted that the building committee is looking at the square footage of the building, working with the architects to bring down costs.  They are hopeful for the “notwithstanding” legislation.  The building committee only plans to spend $27 million of town funds.
Town Manager Report 

Budget Update
All departments have submitted their budgets to the Finance Department.  The Town Manager and Finance Director are meeting with each department head to review each budget.
Update on Century 21 Sign
No timeline has been received regarding the sign.
Update on KX Consolidation
Chief Cox and the KX staff met with representatives from the State Police who provided them with their concerns regarding the KX use of NCIC.  They are currently working on policies to address their concerns.
Update on RiverCOG Annual Dues
The RiverCOG has been reviewing their budget.  During the consolidation it was decided that the organization would use some funds to hold northern municipalities harmless. Those funds are beginning to run out and as a result East Hampton will see an increase in dues this year and next year. The increase will be approximately $2,000.
State Aid to Municipalities
Governor Malloy has said he will not hold municipalities harmless through the budget process.  With approximately 21% of our budget coming from the State this is an important development to watch.
Update on Library Solar Panels

After a review of the library solar panels it was determined that the panels are working but the website was not updating.  The website license will be reviewed and updated.
Position Updates

Public Utilities Administrator – more than 20 applications were forwarded on to the committee.
Assessor – the position has been announced and posted.

Police Officer – applications are being received through the PoliceApp website.

DPW Maintainer – an offer has been made to an applicant.

Other
The blizzard was handled well. Compliments were received from the community.  Thank you to all those that worked the storm including the Department of Public Works, the Police, Fire and CERT and other staff.
House Bill 5096 regarding unfunded mandates is being watched.

A letter from OPM was received postponing the decision on STEAP grants to the spring.

Town Council Liaison Reports
None
Appointments
None
Tax Refunds
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $759.48.  Voted (7-0) 

Public Remarks 

Ted Barber, 50 Mott Hill Road, commented on the poor conditions of the Police Department facilities.
Melissa Ziobron, State Representative, provided an update on many of the bills she is working on including unfunded mandates; opting out of common core; DOT installation of rumble strips in the ledges in Portland; DOT allowing digital speed signs; request for funding for Lake Pocotopaug; road name changes for George Fowler and Russell Oakes; and the Salmon River well being kept open
Mary Ann Dostaler, 56 William Drive, commented on the High School Building Committee and the work they have done.
Kyle Dostaler, 56 William Drive, commented on the comments made by Town Council regarding the High School Building project.
Ben Hall, 131 Lake Drive, commented on the High School project.
Communications, Correspondence and Announcements
None
Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to adjourn the meeting at 9:15 p.m. Voted (7-0)
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy Sirois
Recording Secretary
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